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CANBERRA BUSH FIRES.

Ron & Hazel Morris, Weston, Canberra, ACT.
Dear Friends,
It is now almost 4 months since the devastating fires in our area. Saturday the 18th January 2003, will live in our hearts and minds forever.

We had been troubled by smoke haze for days before, but we tried to put it in the back of our minds because we had very dear friends arriving from the U.K. that evening. I had a very busy few days prior to the 18th because it was to be my youngest grand-daughters 21st birthday party, which they were having in my daughter's garden and for which I had done all the cooking.

We could see the fire in the Brindabella Mountains, which surround us, and each time I went out to the back or the front of our house it seemed to be getting nearer. It was so hot that I had to keep popping in for a drink in between hosing down the roof and garden. You will no doubt realise that we had not had any rain for weeks and the grass was just like brown straw. I could see burned leaves flying through the air and the birds were going mad, some of them obviously already affected by the intense heat. The wind became stronger and stronger, with the huge gum trees almost touching the ground with the force of the gale. Ron was in the house listening to the 15 minute reports on the A.B.C. radio, which were announced to the accompaniment of a loud siren to gain attention immediately. They had warned us that we might have to evacuate as the fire was getting nearer and nearer. I must tell you here that we live in an area almost covered in pine forests and when pine catches alight it goes up like a tinderbox. Ron was busy packing up a few of our irreplaceable treasures, photos, his medals and most precious of all a copy of the plaque awarded to our deceased son last year for his work that he did for the Broker's Association of Australia. All this time it began to get darker and darker and the roar of the helicopters overhead was deafening. In a short time it became so dark and the smoke so thick that the helicopters could not take off. The only one they could send was a Black Hawk to drop water on to the ammunition building at the police college next to us otherwise the whole area would have gone up. We heard from the police that were running up and down the road that some houses had already gone at the bottom of our road just a few metres away. The next thing we knew the police were sounding the klaxon on their cars telling us that we had to evacuate. By this time we had no power, no water and no telephone. We live on a tee junction and we were told that this was the only way out of our area as up the hill and to the left the electricity sub-station had gone and to the right the horticultural laboratories were alight.

We were told to make our way to Philip College, which was the evacuation area. I have never seen Ron shake as he did driving to Philip, he could not see anything even with the car lights on, and this was only four o'clock in the afternoon. The roads were packed with cars and the pedestrians were everywhere. We eventually got to Philip College where we were told that they were full and we were to make our way to Narrabundah College. We duly arrived there, the journey being a little better because the smoke was thinner. I volunteered to help with the registration of incoming families. It was very sad as some had already lost their homes and the poor souls from the retirement homes and nursing homes just did not know what was happening to them.

After a few hours I saw the dear face of my daughter who had been frantically looking everywhere for us. She lives in a suburb which escaped the fires. You can guess what she and a friend had with them, all the food which was meant for Freya's 21st birthday party - she kept the cake! We left with her and for the next six days Ron and I made our home with them not knowing what we would find when we went back home. We have had to replace almost all of our electrical appliances etc.  But that is only minute compared with the poor souls who have lost everything. 

Our garden suffered but I am now able to plant pansies etc which give a little colour although the ground is like concrete from the heat.

Our area is coming to life again although the pine forests are being cleared of burnt trees which has to be seen to be believed.

I forgot to tell you that we had to cancel our friends stay with us. They stayed in a hotel in the city overnight and then reversed their itinerary for the next three weeks.

Now day to day news. We meet every few weeks with Fred, Erica and Joan Fenwick. We take it in turns to have afternoon tea, so we do get first hand news of you all. We take Joan to the Duntroon Band Concert every six weeks. She is fairly well although she has had some trouble with her diabetes.

We have had a wonderful wedding in our family. Our grandson married his dear fiancee on the 12th April. Our lovely grand-daughter flew home from the U.K. for two months and her boyfriend joined her for four weeks. It seems we could have another wedding soon. She goes back to the U.K. on the 22nd May.

Please remember us to all our friends of the 2/2nd. I still represent both W.A. and S.A. at the A.G.M. of the Commandos. It is held at the Duntroon Sgts. Mess each year. I still honour the Life Membership of your Association.

Sincere wishes to you all, 

Ron & Hazel Morris.

P.S. Freya did have her 21st party on the 15th February. We thought it would have to be cancelled again as we had our first downpour of rain since the fires, but it eased off by 6 p.m. We just had time to turn on the lighting and take out the food and drink before the guests arrived!

 Hazel.

